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Policy Council Meeting Minutes

June 15, 2017
Facilitator:  Lanessa Littrell                   Time:  12:58 – 1:57
                             Scribe:  Maria Hall  

The meeting began at 12:45 p.m.  

Public comment on items on the agenda:  Facilitator asked for any public comment on items; there was none. 

Policy Council of 2016-17 Members Present:  Trever Kirkland, Trista Vonada, Erika Vallance, Helen Fandrich, Jennifer Reed, Lanessa Littrell, Stevn Henke, Maria Hall, Erin Morris
PC Members Excused:  Patricia Rogers
PC Members Unexcused:  Kim LaMere, Bryan Jones, Megan Near
Seven members are needed for a quorum; therefore a quorum was established.
Guests:  Ashley Peña-Larsen, Lori Ladas, Taya Hovan, Kim Nash, Chrisy Irey, Kathy Marks, Ashlee Bermes, Bob Mullen, Susan Geise 
Agenda Review: Facilitator reviewed the agenda, PC Budget report and child outcomes information were held until July. By-Laws will be given verbally again with most recent changes. 
Correspondence:  Letters were sent to Kim Lamere and Maria Hall regarding their attendance 
May 18, 2017 Policy Council Minutes: Trevor Kirkland moved to approve the May 2017 Policy Council Minutes.  Jennifer Reed Seconded. The vote was unanimous. 

Treasurer’s Report:   No treasurers report was available. It will be brought to the July meeting. 
Verbal Recommendations for By-Laws:

 Montana Head Start Association- the Chair and Vice Chair People attend when in Helena. 
Leadership team: Vice Chair will have the responsibility to attend

Special Circumstances for attendance will be taken out. 3 consecutive absences will mean you are no longer a member of PC. 
Secretary Responsibilities: Should sign and send the letters of termination.

Children’s outcomes for children tabled until July

Open Slots: A letter was received from Heather Morris in Whitehall to apply for a community representative slot. PC will invite her to attend the next meeting. 
RMDC Board Report: The 2017-2018 Rocky Budget was reviewed and approved. The bank loan for the Valley Property was approved. The board received a presentation on the Affordable Housing Program. 
Director’s Report:  Ashley reported to May data numbers and budget to the policy council. Each member received a copy of the report. Members were shown the new recruitment yard signs which the program will be using. They were offered the opportunity to take one home to place in their yard. Ashley updated the group on the pending 1303 application. The program received confirmation of the amendment written into the Duration of Services grant for rent to mortgage. It is contingent on an approved 1303 application.  Susan Geise, the Board of Directors President, will need to sign a confirmation of receipt of the notice that will be sent in with the 1303 which the program will submit again. All of the inspections are done and renovations will be done hopefully in July or August. If remodeling of the Valley site is not completed kids will stay in their classes until it’s done. 

Moved by Helen Fandrich and seconded by Trista Vonada. All approved.
Duration Start-Up fund carryover: The program is also working on requesting our carryover money from the Duration Start-Up grant. The amount of money requested for carry over is $157,684 This money will be used to complete renovation, playground installation and any other little things that pop up around the Valley Property as we move forward. The request for the funding of the 1303 application was submitted on June 2nd to the Office of Head Start. Things fell behind a little as we were waiting for the many, many inspections to get completed. Grant and startup funds for playground, renovation, and classroom supplies were asked to be carried over. Ericka Vallance moved it and Trevor Kirkland seconded it. All approved
1.0% COLA increase: The program received a program instruction around a 1.0% COLA grant. This Supplemental Grant is in response to ACF-PI-HS-17-02 regarding the Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) and a subsequent letter from our Regional Office informing the program that its 1.0% COLA amount would be $20,242. 
In its 2017-18 Continuation Grant application, RMDC, Inc. Head Start listed one of its Program Goals as: “Increase sustainable, quality early education for all children.” Under the Program Management Action/Strategy, the Program noted that it would “support and apply for Early Childhood Funds” and “work to establish higher wage compensation for all staff”. The opportunity to apply for these COLA funds responds to our Program Goals for which we are grateful.

In working toward our Program Goal listed in the 2017-18 Continuation Grant Narrative, RMDC, Inc. Head Start will give every Head Start employee a 1.0% COLA and pay the increased fringe benefits that come with the pay increase.  The 1.0% COLA will not increase the base rate for all Head Start positions. 
The program director requested permission to move forward in requesting the COLA grant and using the funds to provide increased wages to staff in the amount of 1.0%. Additional funds will be used to cover additional increases to support staff movement to entry level of the newly adopted pay plan. Trista Vonada moved and Helen Fandrich seconded it. All approved. 
Whitehall:
The conversation started with a reminder of where we started and why. The fall it was recommended to PC and Board that Whitehall be closed for the following reasons:

Low enrollment, high numbers of over income children


High cost per child 


Retiring staff


High mental health needs in the program

PC voted yes. Board did not put to a full vote. Executive committee of board voted no. 

What this means now for the program . 

Board and PC are technically in dispute due to the difference in vote. Normally this would have resulted in both parties participating in dispute resolution procedures. A written notice would have been given to one party from the other within 30 days. A meeting would have happened 10 days after serving notice and responses to the meeting would happen in 5 working days. From there it would move to mediation and then to binding arbitration. Due to an agreement made between parties to avoid dispute and complete more work in the community we are now at a point that we need to vote again. 

The current status of Whitehall: 

Interviewed a potential teaching applicant. She was wonderful and would love the job but is hesitant to step into a position that is with a program facing similar challenges to the one she is currently in. 

Still need a TA but anticipate position to be easier to fill that the teacher. 

6 completed applications, 2 partially completed, 8 more possible. Of these 16 children, 1 is over income, 5 are known to be income eligible, 7 are anticipated to meet eligibility requirements and 3 are unknown. 

Cost per child is still high- higher now that we are paying higher wages in the program. 

Still have high mental health needs. 
Susan requested to speak to the Policy Council: 14 is needed 6 complete applications+2 incomplete applications= 8 that’s good currently. 8 more potential applicants. 1 of these 8 is on the waitlist for Bozeman Head Start and 1 is moving from Anaconda. 6 is needed for to hold Whitehall open. 3 of these 8 it is unknown whether or not they meet Head Start eligibility requirements. 

Bob: Jefferson counter has offered financial assistance. A conversation followed regarding the amount of rent and if Jefferson county was willing to supplement the program with additional funds to cover some of the cost. They might be able to find $10,000 to work with for keeping Whitehall is open. 

Lori asked about the timing for making a decision. Ashley responded that for the program to make the decisions it needs to make sooner rather than later. The community has been working with the program for six months already and are aware of the situation. 

Closed vote is going to be made. Lanessa asked for final comments before the vote. Final comments were made and the vote to close Whitehall was taken. The majority vote came back requesting more time to process additional applications to fill the classroom and seeing what Jefferson County has to offer. No final decision was made. 
Vote once more on the closure will be brought back in July on the 20th. 
Today’s Meeting Evaluation:  
Pluses: good conversation
Wishes: 
Next Meeting:  Thursday July 20th, 2017 at 12:45
Adjournment: Maria Hall moved to adjourn the meeting at 1:57 p.m. Erika Vallance seconded.  The vote was unanimous.   
________________________________________

_____________________________________                 

Lanessa Littrell, Chairperson

 


Patricia Rogers, Secretary



